PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 21, 2014

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 21st day of October, 2014 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor



John M. Cutney

Council members
John Widger, Julie Martin, Joe Jones, Angela Wolf


Debe Wright

City Attorney:
Bill Wepfer

City Secretary
Sylvia R. Trevino

1)
CALL TO ORDER


Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE


Mayor Cutney led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS

Edna Butler, 5516 Palm Valley North, spoke on the issue of gating and stated she had initiated a petition for the gating of Tangerine and Loquat Streets.

Regarding Halloween, she suggested using the parking lot of the Harlingen Country Club and give out candy from the back of a truck instead of people circling around the entire city.

Cheryl Faxon, 5008 Sumatra, spoke briefly on the neighborhood watch that was started some years back.  She commented that people want to be involved.

Wendy Bullock, 5100 Papaya Circle, spoke on the rash of recent breakins.  She indicated that this was the second time they have been broken into and she feels violated.  She asked what the plan of action is for the Police Department and how this issue will be addressed.

Sally Gallagher, 809 Jack Nicklaus, spoke in favor of gating and suggested that the City try again to pursue this issue.   She also added that the policemen are not checking for permits for garage sales that are held.

Rayma Causey, 5126 Bougainvillea, spoke on security and asked what changes have been made since the last time that the break-ins occurred.

Edith Trevino, 1400 Palm Valley East, stated that she has been broken into 4 to 5 times.  Every morning she gets up and first thing she does is check her vehicles.  She commented that things have not changed and stated that the break-ins occur on the same streets every time.  “Whatever is being done is not working”.
Mayor Cutney explained that answers to some of the questions posed would be addressed later in the meeting.  On a personal note, Mayor Cutney stated that one of the things that are happening is that people do not know their neighbors.  He encouraged those in the audience to get to know your neighbor and have adequate lighting especially where you park your cars.

4)
MINUTES – SPECIAL MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 10, 2014

With no corrections to be made, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

            5)
ORDINANCE ADOPTED REQUIRING REFLECTIVE CLOTHING AND/OR GEAR FOR WALKERS, JOGGERS, BICYCLISTS, AND RUNNERS
Mayor Cutney commented that this came about due to some incidents of ‘near misses’ and ‘close calls’.  This ordinance is to require walkers, joggers, bicyclists, and runners to wear reflective clothing, vests, lights, etc.  Some walkers at night do not have reflective lighting in the front nor the back.
Councilman Widger made reference to the word ‘and’ in Section 2 and questioned whether this should be ‘or’.

Councilwoman Martin commented that the ordinance should be amended to include pets.

Robbie Smith stated that each of her dogs have blinkers but people still have a tendency to see how close they can cut it.

Sally Gallagher commented that the police should be more diligent in issuing tickets for walkers and riders that use the wrong side of the street.

Mayor Cutney stated that the ordinance allows for a 30-day grace period before citations are issued.

Chief Garcia, referring to Councilman Widger’s comments on Section 2 stated that the ordinance was written as such to include the word ‘and’.  This lends more safety to the ordinance and its regulations.  He added that flashers (by State Law) are not legal on a bike, and, therefore, would not be compliant with the ordinance. But enforcement for the lack of reflective clothing is something that could be enforced.

Cheryl Faxon asked how would the people that come from outside of Palm Valley be advised of this proposed ordinance.  Chief Garcia replied it could be posted onto the City’s website and on the NextDoor blog.  Copies of the ordinances could also be handed out by the police officers on duty.

Councilman Jones suggested adding flags on bikes elevated to a certain height.  Councilman Widger disagreed and stated this would be going too far.
Councilman Jones made a motion to amend the ordinance to include flags on bikes.  There was no second to his motion.

Councilman Jones stated that the idea behind his suggestion was to have a safe environment not only for bicyclists but for someone would could also hit someone.  

Councilman Widger stated that he would agree with the flags only if it would apply to low profile bikes but not on a normal bike.

A comment was made to take all suggested changes and rewrite the ordinance for the next meeting.  However, there was a consensus to adopt the ordinance now.

Councilwoman Martin asked that the Chief explain Sections II and III.  Chief Garcia explained that Section II is to address people while Section III is to address, specifically, bikes.  This section was taken verbatim from State law and he wanted to make sure that everyone is covered. 

He added that if lights are not specified, it might not be enough.  There is a lot more visibility utilizing both lights and reflective gear (again referring to ‘and’ 

‘or’ in the ordinance).

Councilman Widger made a motion to adopt the ordinance with the noted modifications of changing ‘and’ to ‘or’ in Section II and removing ‘otherwise exercising’ and adding a penalty for violation of the ordinance as a Class C misdemeanor.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

6)
ORDINANCE NO. 2008-1 REGARDING GARAGE SALES AMENDED TO INCREASE THE PERMIT FEE FROM $5.00 TO $10.00 AND ADDING OTHER PROVISIONS

Councilman Widger commented that he disagreed with increasing the fee.

Mayor Cutney explained how the proposed changes came about and related the incident with the liquidation sale that was proposed (and advertised) a month ago.  He explained that in his official capacity as Mayor he met with the realtor who advertised the sale and the realtor explained that the house was empty and the items for sale were coming from elsewhere.  They would be used to ‘stage’ the house.  

As for the increase in the cost, he added that it costs more than $5.00 just to issue the permit. Thus, the reason for the increase.

There was a consensus to delete proposed change to Subsection 110.01 regarding the number of garage sales allowed in one year.  The current ordinance states that no more than (2) garage sales (for a period of three consecutive days) will be allowed per year. This remains in effect.

Chief Garcia, referring to Mrs. Gallagher’s earlier comment, stated that the police do enforce the garage sale permits and they will continue to do so.  

Councilman Jones made a motion to accept the changes as discussed:  1) increase the fee to $10.00 and leave the existing number of garage sales allowed at two per year.

Councilman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried by the following:


Aye:  Jones, Martin, Wright, Wolf


Nay:  Widger

The motion carried 4 to 1.

7)
DISCUSSION HELD REGARDING HALLOWEEN ACTIVITIES
Chief Garcia stated that this year’s activities will be handled the same way as last year. However, this year they are going to close Bellino at Dilworth.  There will be six officers on duty plus two reserves officers.  They will utilize 4 to 5 vehicles and golf carts.  Their goal is to maintain the traffic flow and get people to park and walk.  The more officers on duty, the better the traffic flow.
Mayor Cutney commented that some communities have a time limit set as to when trick or treating ends.  Chief Garcia stated that he had given this some thought, however, it would have be set by ordinance. Bill Wepfer, City Attorney, commented that the City could have such a rule but it could not be enforced without an ordinance.  This is something that could be communicated via the City’s newsletter.

Mayor Cutney asked if a future Council could create such an ordinance and Mr. Wepfer replied yes.

Robbie Smith stated that there was a comment in the Next Door blog that people  are ‘invading’ Palm Valley on Halloween.  However, if the only issue with trick or treaters is the flow of traffic, it should be clarified that there is no ‘invasion’.

Councilwoman Martin stated that last year they were done by about 9:30 p.m. and she did not see this as being a big issue.

8)
CONSENT AGENDA:

A. Police Monthly Report – September 2014
B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – September 2014

C. Monthly Check Listing – September 2014

D. Monthly Financial Report (budget) – September 2014

E. Investment Report – September 2014

Councilman Widger questioned Ticket #1871 on the Municipal Court Monthly Report and Chief Garcia briefly explained that this was an issue between neighbors on Bobby Jones Drive.

There being no further questions, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

9)
DISCUSSION HELD ON PLANS TO IMPROVE SECURITY
Chief Garcia explained that he has been tracing the criminal activity on a color coded map and the incidents do not always occur on Thursdays as had been stated in the blog previously.  He asked that the citizens follow the advice of the Police Department.  He indicated that he did research on the Internet on preventing burglaries and it reiterated what he had advised before:  lock your vehicles; hide your valuables; provide sufficient lighting, etc.

He added that scheduling has been an issue but he has noticed that when there are two officers on patrol, there is never a problem but due to budget constraints he can not always have two officers on duty at night.

Chief Garcia explained that he has started a ‘reserve’ pool of officers who will be helping out and he might be able to have three officers or more on duty at night but he asked that the local residents meet them halfway.  He reported that in the majority of the break-ins, the cars were unlocked.  He suggested adding an alarm to the cars.  This will get you a discount on your insurance premium.  He stated that he has driven around at night and there are still a lot of residences that are quite dark with not enough lighting.

He stated that he had received information from the City of Harlingen that they are also dealing with the same criminals in Wildwood.  There was one arrest where the suspect was hiding in the irrigation ditch and was on foot at 3:00 a.m.   There was a GPS in a mailbox in Palm Valley that did not belong to the property owners.  He asked that those residents whose properties front the golf course to make sure their lights are always on at night.  He commented that his department is doing other things ‘outside the box’.
Robbie Smith asked if any of the police officers wear a hoodie.  Chief Garcia replied no, they are in full uniform or a police T-Shirt.  She referred to some comments that had been made previously on the blog and she stated that the police officers are all certified and licensed and not ‘robo cops’.

Mayor Cutney asked Dick Faxon to explain the neighborhood watch from previous years.

Mr. Faxon explained that several years ago there were residents that were assigned to certain areas in the city that would hide in the bushes and at the sign of any suspicious activity they would immediately call the Police Department but at one point they were told to stop doing this and stay home.

Chief Garcia added that ultimately it is up to the residents to continue this program and he can help to start it up.

Councilwoman Martin commented that there was only one officer at one time and she thought there were always two.  Chief Garcia explained that there was one officer that was out for three weeks.  He added that is why he is setting up the reserve pool and he is hoping to have at least five reserve officers by the end of the month but he has to get them through their training first.

Councilwoman Martin asked if the City can still borrow a cart from the Country Club.  Chief Garcia replied yes, the plan is to have two officers, one on a vehicle and one on a cart.   He reiterated that the issue is not the scheduling but a budget issue.

Councilman Widger commented that he could always bring any budget adjustment before the Council.

Councilwoman Martin commented that the officers drive around but don’t look around.  She had once waived to one of them but he never even looked her way.  Rayma Causey added that they are also on their cell phones.

Chief Garcia asked that any concerns or complains against his officers be brought to him and not use the blog to voice their complaints.

Cheryl Faxon commented that the officers are not using their spot lights. She once left her garage door open all night and no one ever approached her to tell her about it.

Edith Trevino commented that this is a small community and these break-ins continue to occur.  She asked if the Police Department is open to outside sting operations.  Chief Garcia replied yes, the department is open to anyone who is willing to come in and help.

Councilwoman Martin asked if any fingerprints have been taken.  Chief Garcia replied yes, they did get a set of good fingerprints.  But, if a vehicle has any moisture then the print will not take.  The surface has to be dry and not too dirty.
Mayor Cutney stated that changes have been made.  Problem is there are only five FT officers and the reserve officers who are trying to get qualified.  The Neighborhood Watch program is a good idea and the Chief can help and lend his support to get it started.

Chief Garcia stated that meeting times could be set and they could start as early as tomorrow night.

Mayor Cutney stated that it is up to the residents and stressed that ‘you need to get to know your neighbors’.  Whatever else the police department can do, we will do it but the police officers can only do so much.

Wendy Bullock asked how many cameras are in the community and the reply was that there are four that are up and running.  Chief Garcia briefly explained the problem that had occurred with one of the cameras.

Mayor Cutney explained that there is an alternative and that is to buy cameras with a card and download off of the SMS card.  Ms. Bullock commented that the Town of Rancho Viejo does not have a problem with their cameras.  Chief Garcia explained that the problem here in Palm Valley is that it does not have a tower tall enough to accept the signal and he has to piggyback off of other sources.

He explained that a possible solution would be to tie to the tower at the Faith Pleases God Church and this would work perfectly to get the signal.

Ed Garrido stated that he has 40ft tall palms trees at his home or his rooftop could also be used.  Chief Garcia stated that this would not work.

Mayor Cutney talked about the laptops in the police vehicles.  They would have split screens and the police officer would be viewing it but he would also be patrolling.  He stated that it could be that someone from the Neighborhood Watch could come in and monitor the camera here at the office.  He commented that things are quiet right now.  The question is when it will happen again?  The City does not have a big police force so it is up to the residents to help out.

Mrs. Edna Butler stated that she was going to start the petition for the gates.  She knew that the City had stopped this project due to the lawsuit that was filed.  Bill Wepfer explained that the streets are public streets and if closed they would not be able to use them at all times.  Everyone abutting the streets would have to sign the petition.  If the streets are closed they become private streets and they would belong to the homeowners abutting the street.

10)
TEXAS MUNICIPAL LEAGUE ANNUAL CONFERENCE TRIP REPORT BY MAYOR PRO TEM JOHN WIDGER

Councilman Widger made a motion to table this item for the next meeting.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 6:36 p.m. upon a motion by Councilwoman Martin and a second by Councilwoman Wolf.

_______________________________

John M. Cutney, Mayor

_______________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary 
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